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le YOU Will KNOW... 

Two youth gatherings have been held recently. One was a gathering 
of young people from our Regional churches at Wawona. Reports reaching us indicate 
that for a large group of youth and church leaders it was a rewarding experience to 
fellowship together in the beautiful setting at Wawona. C. E. Bradford, one of the 
associate secretaries of the General Conference, was present. He writes as follows: "It 
was both a privilege and a pleasure for me to attend the Regional Youth Camp at 
Wawona. Just to be in the impressive natural surroundings is, in itself, a blessing. 
The association with the young people of your Union was stimulating." We are grate-
ful that arrangements can be made for this group to meet annually for a period of 
fellowship and spiritual refreshment. 

The other youth meeting was a weekend camp for the Spanish-
speaking young people in the Pacific Union. A large number of them gathered at 
the Southern California camp at Cedar Falls. Present from the General Conference 
were Elders Lauda and Ranzolin in addition to church leaders from throughout the 
Pacific Union. It was my pleasure to speak to this group on Sabbath morning through 
an interpreter. 

Early this past week, I met with the workers of the Northern Cali-
fornia Conference at the Elmshaven church. Special attention was given to "Mission 
'72." N. R. Dower, of the Ministerial Association of the General Conference, was pres-
ent to lead, with John Osborn, our Union ministerial secretary, also in attendance. We 
are grateful for the enthusisam that is building up for "Mission '72," and believe great 
things are in store for us. It is good to see Elder Chase back in this position of lead-
ership in Northern California after heavy surgery. He expressed his appreciation for 
the thoughts and prayers that have been offered in his behalf during recent weeks. 

I met with the Pacific Press Board of Directors following the meet-
ing at Elmshaven. That institution continues to make a substantial contribution to 
the total work of the church. Sales for the first eight months of 1971 showed an in-
crease of about half a million dollars over the same period a year ago. 

Recently I visited with Dr. John Ford of San Diego. Some 
time ago he was appointed by Governor Reagan to a position on the California State 
Board of Education. At the present time, Dr. Ford serves as vice president of the 
Board of Education. This board has now asked him to serve as chairman of the legis-
lative committee of the board. We are grateful that a man like Dr. Ford is filling an 
important position such as this at Sacramento. It keeps him extremely busy, since he 
also carries on an active medical practice in San Diego, where he is a surgeon doing 
most of his work at our Paradise Valley Hospital. 

Dr. Lester G. Rose, 
director of 

Preventive Services 

Unidentified, but in this group, are the eight Pacific Union members who are mission-bound. (We can 
only identify the Duncans, second row, 4th and 5th from the left. Editors) 

Eight Attend Summer Institute of World Missions at AU 
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Discussed at the St. Helena Health Center 
flows through the coronary arteries as rapid 	Such information is essential for current 
sequence X-ray pictures taken at the rate treatment as well as prevention of cardio-
of 60 per second reveal in detail blocked, vascular diseases, which account for more 
narrowed or injured vessels. An ordinary than half the nation's deaths annually, Dr. 
X-ray shows only the size and shape of the Zimmerly says. St. Helena Hospital and 
heart, Dr. Judkins explained. 	 Health Center now hopes to change this 

Following the lecture, Dr. W. B. Zim- picture in northern California. With this 
merly, St. Helena Hospital's radiologist, new facility to study the anatomy and 
unveiled the host hospital's new $150,000 function of the vessels, the physician has 
unit currently being installed in the spe- available the knowledge he needs for treat-
cial procedures radiology room. One of the ment and prevention. 
few facilities north of San Francisco—the 	Medical personnel from nearly a dozen 
only one in Napa and Santa Rosa coun- states coast to coast were in attendance to 
ties—the new equipment is among the first hear specialists in the fields of cardiology 
such laboratory detection units in Seventh- and exercise point up the role of exercise 
day Adventist hospitals. 	 (Continued on page 2) 

Literature Evangelist Training School Will Be Held in October 

Coronary Disease Is 
Ability to examine minutely the detail, 

caliber, shape, and function of heart arter-
ies was emphasized at the St. Helena 
Hospital and Health Center last week. 

Making a study of coronary angiography 
were 100 physicians 
and paramedical per-
sonnel at a symposium 
on exercise in the pre- 
vention, 	evaluation, 
and treatment of heart 
disease at St. Helena's 
Health Center. Dr. 
Melvin P. Judkins, 
chief of the depart-
ment of radiology at 
the Loma Linda Uni-
versity Medical Cen-
ter, detailed the latest 
procedures. 

The most accurate method of examining 
arteries of the heart, coronary angiography 
utilizes a percutaneous entrance of a small 
tube into the femoral artery in the groin, 
which delivers the medication to the ar-
teries. This measured quantity of "dye"  

ers include: psychiatric technical nurse, 
custodian, fork lift operator, U.S. Navy, 
registered nurse, bartender, medical tech-
nologist, secondary school teacher, secre-
tary, cook, plumber, salesman, medical as-
sistant, construction, janitorial service, sales 
representative, restaurant manager, pro-
duction supervisor, draftsman, dairy 
farmer, and lab technician. 

One literature evangelist said his "faith 
and courage at least doubled" while at-
tending the Training School. Another said, 
"I have a lot more confidence." "Tremen-
dously helpful," is the way one literature 
evangelist rated Training School. 

Another Training School is planned for 
October. Perhaps you will qualify to at-
tend. The servant of the Lord describes 
qualified recruits as: 1. "Those . . . who 
feel the burden of service, whose object 

Eight individuals from the Pacific Un-
ion attended the Summer Institute of 
World Missions held at Andrews Uni-
versity. 

Pastor and Mrs. Ronald F. Coffin of 
El Cajon, California, have left for Col-
longes, France, to study French before 
reporting to Madagascar, where Coffin 
will teach Bible in the Indian Ocean Un-
ion Junior College. He has been pastor 

Literature Evangelists who attended the Training 
School at Pacific Press this summer are pictured 
with John Kerbs, front left, and Arthur Reiswig, 

Union leaders. 

is not to get gain, but to give light to the 
people." 2. Those who will "come, not 
expecting ease, but to be brave and of good 
courage under rebuffs and hardships." 3. 
Those "who can give a good report of our 
publications because they themselves ap-
preciate their value." 4. Those who have 
made a success of something else, "who 
have good address, tact, keen foresight and 
ability." 5. Those "who will take hold of 
the work understandingly and systematic-
ally, and carry it forward with perserver-
ing energy." 6. Those who "are soundly 
converted." 

Why not plan to be at the next Train-
ing School in October? Contact your pub-
lishing secretary today for information. 

of the Lakeside, California, SDA Church. 
The former seventh and eighth-grade 

teacher at El Dorado Junior Academy in 
Placerville, California, Elmer Duncan, 
and his wife have gone to the Kamagambo 
Secondary School and Teacher Training 
College in Kisii, Kenya, where he will 
work with the teacher education program. 

Dr. and Mrs. Sidney Kettner, daughter 
(Continued on Pago 2) 

Twenty-eight new recruits met at the 
Pacific Press during the summer for train-
ing to serve as literature evangelists. 

God is calling men and women from 
various professions and occupations to be 
re-trained to serve God in new ways. Oc-
cupations left by this group of new work- 



Thanks Given to All Those Who Helped with the Camp Meetings 

(continued from Page 1) 

Heart Disease Discussion 
in prevention of heart disease, the nation's 
number one killer. Discussion participants 
ranged from William Vert of Parkview 
Memorial Hospital, Brunswick, Maine, to 
Sister Maria Engracia, physiotherapist in 
Hong Kong's Catholic Hospital. 

A field project of Michael Parrino, a 
mid-year public health graduate from 
Loma Linda University, the Symposium 
on Exercise was co-sponsored by the Napa 
County Heart Association and the Cali-
fornia Regional Medical Programs. Dr. 
Lester G. Rose is director of St. Helena's 
Preventive Services. Dr. J. Wilson White 
of Napa is the Center's cardiologist, and 
Alan J. Rice is director of Health Center 
programs. 

(Continued from Page 1) 

MISSION INSTITUTE 
and son-in-law of Dr. and Mrs. Richard 
A. Nelson of Corona, California, have 
been living in Yellowknife, Northwest 
Territories, where Kettner has been a staff 
physician at the Tarangle Associate Clinic. 
He has accepted the same position at the 
Tsuen. Wan Adventist Hospital, Chai 
Wan Kok, Hong Kong. 

Mr. and Mrs. Everett E. Perry have 
accepted a call to Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 
where he will be principal of the Wollega 
Adventist Academy. He has held the same 
position at the Redlands, California, Jun-
ior Academy for the past two years. 

The six-week institute, conducted by 
Dr. Myrl Manley, vice president for stu-
dent affairs at Andrews, covered such 
topics as linguistics and learning a foreign 
language, nutrition and how to obtain 
and maintain an adequate diet overseas, 
the development of perspectives relevant 
to child-rearing problems in a non-Western 
environment, and the role of interaction 
within the family as a particular means of 
development and maintaining a viable 
Christian home. 

NEW STAFF ANNOUNCED 
•Rio Lindo Academy has recently added 

six new members to its faculty. 
Miss Helena Black, a June graduate of 

Pacific Union College, will teach girls' 
physical education. Miss Black's home is 
in Angwin. 

Mr. Curtis Church, dean of boys, is 
returning to Rio Lindo after a two-year 
leave of absence. Mr. Church is married 
to the former Sylvia Schrillo. The 
Churches have two children, Steve and 
Becky. 

Mr. James Krussow, who received his 
master's degree from Pacific Union Col-
lege in June, is teaching in the industrial 
arts department. He is married to the 
former Margaret West. 

Mr. Gordon Phillips is the new assistant 
dean of boys. Mr. Phillips has recently 
come from Mt. Ellis Academy where he 
taught math and science. Gordon is mar-
ried to the former Raylene Dick. The Phil-
lipses have a two-month-old son, Jason. 

Mr. and Mrs. James Krussow 

After receiving blessings from our camp 
meeting season, all too often we are in-
clined to forget those who spent so many 
hours and gave so much of their time and 
energy to make these spiritual convoca-
tions a real blessing. 

The enclosed photo shows our meeting 
at Fortuna, amid the towering redwoods, 

with Elder Roland 

Christ 
	

Hegstad speaking to 
the motto of the 

first 
	

camp meeting season, 
"Christ First," taken 

for 	from, Testimonies for 
the Church, Vol. 5, 

everyone 	p. 409. This was the 
theme of all three 

camp meetings which were held simul-
taneously in three locations: Fortuna, 
Philo and Paradise. 

The entire conference constituency was 
invited to the meeting nearest. A sched-
ule of speakers was arranged that would 
rotate among the three areas so that the 
entire constituency would have a fine roster 
of speakers and each area an opportunity 
to hear each individual speaker. The plan 
worked very successfully under the di-
rection of Elder James E. Chase, confer-
ence president, and Elder E. A. Schmidt, 
secretary-treasurer of the conference, who 
labored untiringly with the core of dedi-
cated workers in Northern California to 
make these meetings a blessing to all those 
who attended. 

We would like to take this opportunity 
to express our thanks to those who came 
from the General Conference, the Union 
Conference, and those who assisted from 
the local conference—departmental secre-
taries, Bible workers, colporteurs, and pas-
tors who labored long and hard. 

FOR RIO LINDO ACADEMY 
Mrs. Lenore Schmidt of Loma Linda is 

at Rio Lindo as dean of girls. Mrs. Schmidt 
is the mother of three married sons; Dr. 
Clancy Schmidt, who practices dentistry 
in Killeen, Texas; Bruce Schmidt, who 
has recently returned to Loma Linda for 
further schooling; and Dave Schmidt, 
currently teaching at Milo Academy. 

Mr. Leonard Wheeler, who last year 
was dean of boys at Upper Columbia 
Academy, is now teaching boys' physical 
education at Rio Lindo Academy. The 
Wheelers have two children, Steve, age 
15, and Corey, 13. 

Rio Lindo Academy has been in session 
since September 6. Both residence halls 
are at full capacity, according to Principal 
W. T. Will. 

MRS. LENORE SCHMIDT. 

Mr. and Mrs. Gordon Phillips 

May we also again say "thank you" for 
all those who contributed to the success 
of our camp meeting season. The echoes 
of the spiritual blessing still ring in our 
ears from the beautiful music that was 
brought to us by the dedicated musicians, 
and the spiritual food that was brought by 
the speakers who participated. 

Our Conference Committee officially 
voted at its September meeting that our 
camp meeting dates for 1972 are July 
24-29. 

W. B. BRISTOW, Director, 
Public Relations Department. 

Cooking School To Be Held 
in Tracy Church Gymnasium 

Mrs. Kathy Boyd of Salt Lake City 
will hold a cooking school in the gymna-
sium of the Tracy Church, 21st and Court 
streets, September 20-23. 

The school, sponsored by Elder Dean 
Ruddle, pastor of the Tracy Church, will 
begin each evening at 6:30. Registration 
fee will be $5.00 per person or $7.50 per 
married couple. 

The facility size will limit the number 
of students to 150. Contact Elder Dean 
Ruddle, 1401 W. Beverly Place, Tracy, 
CA 95376, for further information or res-
ervations, or arrangements can be made 
the night of the opening session if room 
is still available. 

Some of the topics to be covered in the 
school are Good Nutrition, The Best 
Things in Life Are Free, Cholesterol, 
Weight Control, Breads and Breakfast, 
and Proteins. 

Mrs. Boyd holds a permanent certifi-
cate from the General Conference and the 
North Pacific Union and has held numer-
ous schools throughout the North Pacific 
area. Her husband, Elder John W. Boyd, 
will assist in the series' lectures. 

We feel sure that many will want to 
avail themselves of the opportunity to at-
tend this fine instruction. 

CHARLES G. EDWARDS, Director, 
Health Services Department. 

Mrs. Lenore Schmidt 

Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Whitney 
Work in the Paradise Church 

Marvin Whitney, who received his 
Bachelor of Arts degree from Pacific Un-
ion College last June, along with his wife, 
Coralee, have been working with the Para-
dise Church during the summer months. 

Their efforts have largely concentrated 
on the youth. They have held weekly dis-
cussion sessions with the young people of 
the church. They also had charge of na-
ture study and recreation at the Vacation 
Bible School during June. 

Between July 16 and August 19, they 
operated a Day Camp as a follow-up to 
the Vacation Bible School. A group of 
young people from the church gave help 
in this project. In all, 52 children were 
enrolled, over half from non-Adventist 
homes. All Adventist children who came 
were requested to bring a non-Adventist 
friend. 

 

The camp was conducted three morn-
ings a week—Tuesday, Wednesday, and 
Thursday. The daily program consisted of 
a devotional exercise in which a memory 
verse was studied and a character-building 
story related, songs, games, crafts, and 
swimming lessons. 

As a result of this missionary endeavor, 
thirteen of the children signed up for the 
Junior Voice of Prophecy Correspondence 
Course, and several of the non-Adventist 
parents said they were going to start 
bringing their children to church. The 
Whitneys visited all the homes of non-
Adventist children attending and received 
a very warm welcome. It is the plan to 
start several Branch Sabbath Schools with 
these interested families as a nucleus. 

The Paradise Church has greatly ap-
preciated the dedicated, self-sacrificing 
work of Marvin and Coralee and wish 
them the Lord's richest blessing as they 
continue their studies at Andrews Uni-
versity this fall. 

MRS. RUTH CONARD, PR Secy., 
Paradise Church. 
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Castle Memorial Hospital new wing and business offices are near- 
ing completion. The spacious parking lot 

and main entrance are now in use, making the beautiful hospital facilities most 
attractive and functional. Opening date for the new wing is January 1, 1972, 
which enlarges the bed capacity to 150. 

Another Great Youth Rally 
in 

Porterville 
at the 

Porterville Memorial Auditorium 

415 W. Olive 

October 1 - 3 
Featuring 

Dave Taylor 

John Rudometkin 

Robert Boney 

Euel Atchley 

Armona Academy 
Dalles Carr, Principal 

Modesto Academy 
George Smith, Principal 

Sierra View Junior Academy 
Lester Devine, Principal 

Musical Features: 

Joe Duarte Brass Ensemble 
Vocal Trio, "3 For 1" — Joyce & Janet Carpenter, Cherie DeHaven 

Instrumental Trio, "Daybreak" — Tim Mitchell, Lauren Smith, Ray Tetz 

Ron Hoover, Organist 	Ernie Broder, Music Director 	Ron Wittlake, Pianist 

Weekend Schedule: 
Friday, October 1-7:15 — Dave Taylor, Keynote Speaker 

Sabbath, October 2-9:15 — Sabbath School, Armona Academy 
Bunnie Broder, Supt. 

11:00 — Hour of Worship, Dan Day 
1:00 — Potluck Dinner 
3:00 — John Rudometkin — 

"What Conversion Means to Me" 
*8:00 — Supper sold by Sierra View Junior Academy 
*6:30 — Euel Atchley — 

"My Life—Yesterday and Today" 

Sunday, October 3 —*8:00 — Breakfast sold by Pathfinders 
*9:00 — Devotional, Dave Taylor 

*10:00 — Discussion Groups 
George Smith, Moderator 

* Held at Sierra View Junior Academy Auditorium. 

Please invite your non-Adventist friends to this Youth Rally. The en-
tire program is designed to inspire all youth to accept Christ as their 
personal Friend. 

— W. C. DeHaven 
Youth Director 

CENTRAL CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE NEWS NOTES The Book and Bible House 
For the past two years the Book and 

Bible House has been fortunate to have 
had the able services of Mrs. Edna Bour-
beau. She came trained for the job, having 
obtained her experience from the North-
ern California Adventist Book Center. 

Mrs. Edna Bourbeau, left, and Mrs. Joyce Villegas. 

Prior to her responsibilities here, she 
worked first in the Sabbath school-lay ac-
tivities departments of the Mission, then as 

Why Not a Surprise Gift? 
WHY NOT A SURPRISE GIFT SEPTEM-

BER 25? Day after day, in a routine of 
love, members of a family give to each 
other. This is the way love works. It gives. 

But from time to time, the giving takes 
the direction of a surprise. A special gift 
from a heart anxious to say "I really do 
love you and I mean it," and our joy is 
complete in the joy of the one to whom 
we have given. 

Week after week in our Sabbath school 
family, because of our love for Christ and 
the other members of the "family," we 
give. This is the way love works. We give 
birthday offerings, thank offerings, and 
mission offerings. We give to members of 
the family in South America, the Orient, 
or Africa. 

We're all the same family. But from 
time to time, there is a surprise gift on 
THIRTEENTH SABBATH—a special gift of 
love. Sabbath, September 25, is the time 
for that special gift to the family members 
in Rwanda, Burundi, and the African 
Congo. Won't they be surprised? And we 
will be happy—because they are happy. 

PHILIP W. DUNHAM, Secy., 
Sabbath School Department. 

Announces Staff Changes 
secretary to the Mission treasurer. We 
have greatly appreciated her cordial and 
willing assistance and the rapport with 
which she has dealt with our customers. 
Her work has been very efficient as well. 
Edna is married to the newly elected prin-
cipal of the Hawaiian Mission Academy, 
Mr. William Bourbeau. We wish her 
Godspeed as she assumes the challenge 
present at the Hawaiian Mission Elemen-
tary School where she will be the office 
secretary. 

Replacing Mrs. Bourbeau is one who is 
familiar to many of our membership on 
Oahu. Mrs. Joyce Villegas, along with her 
husband, have been active members and 
leaders in the Aiea Church. She has had 
a number of years' experience in office 
work, though not with the denomination. 
For the past few years, due to her family 
obligations, she has only accepted part-
time responsibilities. She has been very 
faithful and dependable in her substitute 
teaching work for our elementary school 
and the academy. 

Mrs. Villegas is a dedicated person and 
we have confidence that she will contribute 
much to the work. 

Her husband, William, is a member of 
our Mission Executive Committee. We 
welcome Joyce into our Mission office fam-
ily. 

M. 0. CHANG, Secretary-Treasurer. 

Bible Speaks Crusade to Open 
The Bible Speaks Crusade will open 

in the Kaneohe Seventh-day Adventist 
church Sunday night, 7:30, September 
26. The meetings will be conducted by 
John and Ellen Klim, Hawaiian Mission 
evangelistic team, with Pastor Oliver L. 
Stimpson serving as program coordinator. 

The crusade will run four nights a 
week, Sunday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and 
Friday. The meetings will continue for 
eight weeks, ending Friday, November 19. 

In the series, there will be a strong 
emphasis on the great prophetic truths 
from Daniel and Revelation, and a new 
unfolding of God as Creator, Ruler, and 
Redeemer. 

Send all names of interest to Pastor 
Oliver Stimpson, 506 Ulumawao Street, 
Kailua, Hawaii 96734. 

ELLEN KLIM. 

✓ Fall worker changes place the follow-
ing pastors with new congregations: Ralph 
Neidigh, associate pastor, Armona Church; 
Clark McCall, Caruthers-Kerman District; 
Robert Engstrom, Delano-Pixley District; 
E. W. Striplin, Hollister, Church; E. W. 
Graves, Monterey Peninsula Church; 
Charles White, Salinas Church; R. C. 
White, San Francisco Tabernacle Church; 
E. C. Haas, San Jose Central Church; 
R. H. Kezer, Madera Church; and R. H. 
Nasvall, Templeton Hills Church. 
✓ The Inner-City Department and local 
churches sponsored 165 children at Oppor-
tunity Camp at Wawona, August 22-26. 
✓ Six senior academies, six junior acad- 

For draft and military service infor-
mation, write to: National Service 
Organization, P.O. Box 146, Glendale, 
California 91209. Phone 213 241-5173. 

emies, and 22 elementary schools opened 
their doors on September 7 to the children 
and youth of Central California. Enroll-
ment figures indicate that there will be 
over 3,600 students enrolled for the 1971-
1972 school year. One new union school, 
the Salinas-Monterey-Seaside Adventist 
School, opened this year. 
✓ Fresno Adventist Academy and Moun-
tain View Union Academy are engaged in 
major building programs. 

✓ A very profitable Teachers' Convention 
was held for elementary and junior acad-
emy teachers at Monterey Bay Academy, 
August 24-27. 

Attention, Fresno area It Is Written view-
ers. This program is now aired on Chan-
nel 53 on Tuesday, 3:30 p.m. and on 
Channel 11 on Sunday, 9:00 to 9:30 a.m. 
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Evangelism Field School Attracts 17 Ministerial Interns 

Ground Is Broken for Construction of La Sierra Spanish Church 
After many years, a dream has become ference, local conference, Loma Linda 

a reality. August 15 was a big day for the University, and the City of Riverside. 
members of the La Sierra Spanish Church After Elder Merardo Leon, church pastor, 
when they broke ground for the first phase gave the welcome, Mr. S. A. Digatre, 
of construction for their new church corn- acting mayor; Elder Melvin Lukens, pres-
plex located at 5882 La Sierra Avenue iden.t of Southeastern; and Elder Jack 
in Riverside. 	 Bogle, treasurer, officiated at the cere- 

The first buildings to be erected will mony. Elder Manuel Nestares, the Span-
include a youth and evangelistic audi- ish coordinator for the Conference, offered 
torium, with a seating capacity for 1,000 prayer. 
people, and eight Sabbath school and Dor- 	Construction was begun on September 
cas rooms. 	 1 and is expected to be completed in nine 

More than 200 people were present at months at a cost of $300,000 for the first 
the groundbreaking ceremony. Present phase. 
with the church members and their friends 
were representatives from the Union con- 

Breaking ground for the La Sierra Spanish Church are, left to right, Elders Nestares, Vasquez, Bogle, 
Lukens, and Leon. 

MANUEL NESTARES, 
Spanish Coordinator. 

Seventeen Andrews University minis-
terial interns participated in a Field School 
of Evangelism July 24 to August 13. This 
is the fifth school that has been held here 
in the Southeastern California Conference. 

Under the direction of Evangelist Har-
mon Brownlow, evangelism coordinator 
for Southeastern, the students combined 
evangelistic theory with first-hand experi-
ence. They attended morning classes at 
La Sierra Campus of Loma Linda Univer-
sity, studying the different aspects of evan-
gelism. In the afternoons, they visited with 
people, practicing the best ways of reach-
ing people individually with the gospel. 

A team of seminary students, joining with the 
pastor of the Colton Spanish Church, conducted 
meetings and baptized the people pictured above 

on October 28. 

In the evenings, in connection with the 
field school, Elder Brownlow conducted 
evangelistic meetings for the Riverside 
area in the Arlington church. Pastor Cal-
vin Osborn, Arlington, and Pastor E. H. 
Lehnhoff, Riverside, assisted. Featured at 
the meetings was a sacred concert each 
evening given by Elder Merrill Enright. 
Special programs kept the interest of the 
children, and for the adults, color motion 
pictures portraying the life of Christ were 
shown. 

PRACTICAL COURSE IN SABBATH 
SCHOOL INSTRUCTION IS SLATED 

New Dimensions in Learning for Sab-
bath School Children is a practical course 
in Sabbath school presentations for young 
children. The course is sponsored by Loma 
Linda during the fall quarter. 

The inspiration for developing this 
course came from Ellen G. White's Testi-
monies for the Church (vol. 6, p. 136): 
"It is also the Lord's design that our schools 
shall give young people a training which 
will prepare them to teach in any depart-
ment of the Sabbath school." A wealth of 
ideas for this work of leading young souls 
to Christ will be introduced and discussed, 
ranging from what to look for in nature 
to the use of Ellen G. White in making 
your descriptions to the child more color-
ful. 

The course teacher, Marie Douglass, 
has for 10 years been developing methods 
of teaching Sabbath school children of all 
ages by making delivery more spiritual 
and memorable. A number of conferences 
have sponsored her to conduct workshops 
for Sabbath school teachers in many states, 
including Texas, Oklahoma, Colorado, 
Arizona, and some of the California con-
ferences. 

According to Ellen G. White, "we 
should see a different state of affairs if a 
number of consecrated young persons 
would devote themselves to the Sabbath 
school work, taking pains to educate them-
selves and then to instruct others as to 
the best methods to be employed in lead- 

After two weeks of classes and partici-
pation with Elder Brownlow, the students 
in teams of four began to hold their own 
meetings in the surrounding area churches 
of Hemet, Mira Loma, San Marcos, and 
the Colton Women's Club for the Spanish 
speaking people. 

The members participating were, Harry 
Krueger, Daniel Flores, Lowell Rideout, 
Philip Lizzi, Ernest Castillo, Arturo Gray-
man, Eliseo Orozco, Harold Camacho, 
Dave Ferguson, James Wallace, Keith 
Seltzer, Dan Coffin, Leland Yialelis, Jerry 
Oster, Paul Penno, Bob Self, and Richard 
Cathell. At a report meeting held at the 
conference office at the close of the stu-
dents' meetings, each team gave a report 
of its soul-winning experience. To date, 
as a result of the meetings held in con-
nection with the field school, there have 
been approximately 110 baptisms. 

The field school is not only a training 
program for the students, but also a real 
soul-winning program for Christ, showing 
the enthusiasm and desire of these students 
to reach souls. 

ing souls to Christ." (Testimonies, vol. 6, 
p. 136) 

We would like to encourage all present 
or prospective Sabbath school teachers to 
take advantage of this practical, imagina-
tive course. You may register at the first 
class session, Tuesday, October 5, 7 p.m. in 
the Loma Linda University Church Fel-
lowship Hall. Thereafter, class will meet 
each Tuesday evening, 7:30-9:30, for 10 

VISION OF MISSION NEEDS 
SEEN BY ELDER D. HARDER 

You'd think a retired missionary who 
left Africa 40 years ago would find mission 
needs growing dim in his memory, but 
not Elder D. P. Harder of La Sierra, Cali-
fornia. 

Elder and Mrs. Harder returned to the 
United States in 1932 after he served in 
Africa as MV and Educational secretary in 
the Angola and Zambezi unions. Know-
ing Africa's need for books of all kinds, 
he adopted a project worked out by a 90-
year-old layman, J. E. Whitchey, who 
went door-to-door collecting unused liter-
ature and redistributing it in impoverished 
southern states. 

That was 18 years ago; and the plan 
has grown rapidly each year since. As 
word spread of his worthy project, books 
and papers began to accumulate by the 
hundreds of pounds. When his personal 
funds for postage ran out, church friends 
began making regular contributions for 
shipment of the material overseas. 

Last year, Elder Harder packed for over-
seas one shipment of 1,840 pounds and 
another of 2,209 pounds. But his latest 
collection of thousands of new, but out-
dated, textbooks and the new paperback 
Great Controversy filled 18 large crates 
and weighed in at nearly 4,300 pounds! 

weeks, ending December 7. Two quarter 
units of credit are available at $10per 
unit, or certificate of completion for $10 
total. VERNON H. KOENIG, Dean, 

LLU Extension. 

ADVERTISERS, NOTE: All advertise-
ments for the RECORDER must be sent to 
your local conference and must have the 
signature of your church pastor. 

Two retired pastors, Elder M. E. Hagen, 
and Elder A. C. Harder (Elder Harder's 
brother), provided the carpentry skill re-
quired to construct the crates and help 
pack up the shipment. Destination for 
this reading material is the Philippines, 
where even some of the mission teachers 
have no textbooks, Elder Harper reports. 

Elder Harder is grateful for the con-
tributions of useful books and periodicals 
he continues to receive, as well as for funds 
to forward his pet project. He is thankful 
that he can still enjoy having a vital part 
in our world-wide mission work. 

After all, who believes in retirement, 
anyway! 

F. W. EDWARDY, Secretary, 
Public Relations. 

Vista Church Receives 10 
Members through Baptism 

At the recent conclusion of a three-
week series of evangelistic meetings, 10 
members were added to the Vista Seventh-
day Adventist Church by baptism. 

Elder Bill Hoffman conducted the 
nightly meetings, assisted by Elder Con-
rad G. Finney. Mrs. Bill Hoffman painted 
beautiful black-light illustrations. 

Those baptized were: Mrs. Alta Mor-
gan, Brendon Finney, Danny Evans, Dor-
othy and Betty Kose, Mrs. Sue Gullette, 
Mrs. Judy Hager, Faitala Alo, Laura Ho-
henberger, and Biss McDougall. 

"Let your light so shine before men, 
that they may see your good works, and 
glorify your Father which is in heaven." 
Matt. 5:16. 

Mrs. Michelle Sorensen, baptized in 
October 1970, was letting her light shine 
when, as a colporteur, she sold a set of 
Bible Stories to Mrs. Judy Hager. She 
followed this with the "Go Tell" lessons, 
and Mrs. Hager made her decision for 
Christ during the recent meetings. 

Mrs. Alta Morgan was introduced to 
the Advent message when her sister sent 
her name to the Voice of Prophecy for a 
Bible study course. The sister was not an 
Adventist, but Mrs. Morgan accepted the 
truths presented in the course, and after 
attending the meetings she also committed 
her life to Christ. 

Elder Conrad G. Finney of the Vista 
Church continues to study with a number 
of interests in his weekly Bible study class. 

ELEANOR L. HALLIWELL, 
Press Secretary, Vista. 
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L. E. Tucker 

Pastor L. E. Tucker Begins Five-week Series in San Diego  Six-hour Drug Education Workshop Held at Thunderbird 
Pastor L. E. Tucker, one of our new 

conference evangelists and associate 
speaker of The Quiet Hour radio broad-

cast, begins a five-week 
series of Bible mes-
sages at the Broadway 
Seventh-day Adventist 
Church, 24th at Broad-
way in San Diego, on 
September 22. 

Church Pastor Elder 
Stephan Paully cor-
dially invites all read-
ers to bring their rel-
atives and friends to 
these "Search for 

Truth" meetings each Wednesday, Thurs-
day, and Friday evening at 7:15, and 
Saturday night at 6:00. Pastor Tucker 
will also be speaking at each Sabbath 
morning worship service, with the crusade 
coming to an end at 3, Sabbath afternoon, 
October 23. 

Recently arriving in the Conference 
from Tennessee, Pastor Tucker was min-
ister of the Chattanooga Church. There 
he conducted a weekly 20-minute televi-
sion program called "Search" and a twice 

LARGE OVERFLOW HOPED FOR 
IN 13TH SABBATH OFFERING 

Once each quarter we have the oppor-
tunity of giving a "Thirteenth Sabbath 
Offering." Sabbath School members give 
offerings each Sabbath to support the 
cause of "Missions," but on the 13th 
Sabbath we look for a large "overflow." 
Everything over a given amount is termed 
"overflow," and is channeled to specific 
projects. 

This quarter on 13th Sabbath, Septem-
ber 25, the overflow will go to the TRANS-
AFRICA DIVISION. It will be used for: 
1. Kivu Seminary—Administration Build-

ing 
2. Gitwe College—Administration Build-

ing, Library and Science Facilities 
God will bless you as you THINK 

BIG and GIVE to His work on the 13th 
Sabbath. 	LESTER E. ORTNER, Secy., 

Sabbath School Department. 

School Has Started! 
School started in Southeastern's 21 

schools September 7. Now every student 
has found his room, his desk, and the ex-
citement of new teachers and friends. 
Browsing through new, colorful textbooks 
is also over. Everyone is at work. Is your 
child-  there? Does he have the opportunity 
to learn to know Jesus as his personal 
Saviour? It is a serious question. 

We welcome all the boys and girls who 
are in our schools and pray we will have 
a good year.  

daily five-minute radio and TV program, 
"Call to Prayer." 

Moving to Redlands makes it possible 
for Pastor L. E. Tucker to be more closely 
associated with his father, Pastor J. L. 
Tucker, in the radio ministry of The 
Quiet Hour. 

Joining with his son at the San Diego 
"Search for Truth" crusade, Pastor J. L. 
Tucker will lead in four special Prayer 
Features including anointing services on 
September 29, October 6, 13, and 20. 

Why not bring an interested relative or 
friend to Broadway and 24th in San Diego 
and search for truth with The Quiet Hour 
team each Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, 
and Saturday evening, September 22 
through October 23? 

118 Children and Parents 
Come to VBS Graduation 

Calimesa's Vacation Bible School ended 
Thursday, August 26, with the 118 regis-
tered children and their parents present 
for the graduation exercises. Sixty-four per 
cent of the children registered were from 
non-Adventist homes, noted Mrs. Delbert 
Fandrich, registrar. 

Every morning, the children quietly 
gathered in the sanctuary with many ready 
to begin the song service with Mrs. E. 
Lee Johnston, after which Mrs. J. 0. 
Hanson took over her duties as director. 
Pastor L. L. Dinwiddie was present each 
morning to lead the children in their sa-
lutes and prayer. 

The juniors studied Voice of Prophecy 
lessons and were urged to continue the 
studies after Vacation Bible School closed. 
Graduation night, slips were passed out 
to the parents for permission for their chil-
dren to attend a Bible Club to be held 
each Wednesday afternoon for 13 weeks. 

The last Thursday morning, one of the 
mothers was so appreciative that she 
brought a beautifully decorated cup cake 
for each child. The attitude of the parents 
was the warmest felt at any graduation 
program yet held by the Vacation Bible 
Schools, felt Mrs. Hanson. 

GWENDOLEN F. SPILLMANN, 
Press Secretary, Calimesa. 

Pastor at San Marcos Church 
Returns to AU for Classwork 

The San Marcos Church said farewell 
recently to Pastor and Mrs. Dwight Lehn-
hoff as they returned to Andrews Univer-
sity where Pastor Lehnhoff will complete 
his studies for the degree of Master of 
Divinity. 

The year of Pastor Lehnhoff's ministry 
has been a good one for the San Marcos 
Church with a noticeable increase in 
church membership and much being ac-
complished on a local level. 

One of the high lights of the year was 
the hosting of the Brownlow Field School 
conducted by students of Andrews Uni-
versity. The evangelistic series was a great 
blessing to the church and 10 have made 
decisions for the Lord. 

We are not only grateful to the Lord 
for what has already been accomplished 
in San Marcos, but look forward to 
continued days of growth for the church. 

MRS. RUTH PLEITZ, PR Secy., 
San Marcos. 

The staff of Thunderbird Academy, 
several teachers from the valley Adventist 
elementary schools, and a limited number 
of ministers from the Arizona Conference 
ministerial staff participated in a compre-
hensive six-hour drug education in-service 
workshop which was held on the Acad-
emy campus on September 15 and 16. 

The workshop, an outgrowth of earlier 
programs which have been presented by 
the Drug Education Division of the Ari-
zona State Department of Education to 
selected staff members of various schools 
around the state, was conducted by the 
staff of the Drug Education Division un- 

Mr. & Mrs. Richard Duerksen 
Join Thunderbird Academy 

Thunderbird Academy would like to 
introduce Mr. and Mrs. Richard Duerksen 
to the constituency of the Arizona Con-
ference. No strangers to the conference, 
Mr. Duerksen recently completed his first 
year of ministerial internship in the Glen-
dale, Arizona, Church prior to joining the 
staff at Thunderbird Academy. 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Duerksen 

Duerksen's position at Thunderbird is 
somewhat unique when compared to 
other positions in academies around the 
country. He has been employed as campus 
chaplain, a newly created position which 
the Academy board felt would strengthen 
the spiritual program of the Academy. In 
this position, Mr. Duerksen serves as the 
spiritual coordinator of all religious activ-
ities which originate at the Academy. He 
serves as chairman of the academy reli-
gious activities committee, sponsor of the 
religious activities committee of the stu-
dent association, assistant pastor of the 
Academy Church, and instructor of the 
religion class, youth guidance. 

Mr. Duerksen is a 1969 graduate of 
the College of Arts and Sciences at Loma 
Linda University where he majored in 
theology. He received his master's degree 
from Loma Linda University in 1971. 
His major field of emphasis was in the 
teaching of religion in secondary schools. 
During his tenure as a student at La Si-
erra, Mr. Duerksen served as a student 
missionary in Puerto Rico and as a resident 
assistant in the men's residence halls. 

Mrs. Brenda Duerksen also joins the 
staff of Thunderbird Academy as registrar. 
Mrs. Duerksen is a 1970 graduate of the 
School of Nursing at Loma Linda Uni-
versity. She is the former Brenda Chris-
tensen, a native of Minnesota. 

The students and staff of Thunderbird 
Academy sincerely welcome these two fine 
people to our campus. 

L. A. HENDERSON, PR Director.  

der the direction of Mr. Paul Kelley. The 
state department staff was assisted by three 
members of the Academy staff who served 
as leaders of small discussion groups. The 
men were Bob Sutton, Dick Duerksen, 
and Larry Henderson. 

As a part of the program, the group was 
administered a test which informed each 
of the participants the status of his knowl-
edge in the field of drugs. A representa-
tive of the State of Arizona Department 
of Public Safety brought a display of drugs 
in current use and explained the legal 
aspects of the drug abuse problem as it 
exists today. 

The methods which were used in the 
workshop were group process, brainstorm-
ing, force-field analysis, and the establish-
ment of priorities for building programs 
for the prevention of drug abuse. 

The purpose of the workshop, as ex-
plained by Mr. Kelley, is to work at the 
prevention angle and to leave the therapy 
and rehabilitation of drug-users to those 
who are qualified to take on such a task. 
It is the position of the State Department 
of Education that those involved in teach-
ing young people are best fitted to work 
in the field of prevention especially as 
they work in teaching students how to 
value, rather than teaching values per se. 

The workshop, which consisted of two 
three-hour sessions, was the first that the 
drug education personnel had held in a 
private parochial school in the state of 
Arizona. It was considered as a pilot pro-
gram and will be carefully evaluated by 
the team from the State Department of 
Education. 

L. A. HENDERSON, PR Director, 
Thunderbird Academy. 

Arizona Is Second in Baptisms 
While we can never be satisfied with 

the results we see in the progress of the 
gospel in the Arizona Conference, we can 
see how God has led us in the past and 
praise Him for His blessings. 

At the mid-year point, the statistical 
report from our Union office shows Ari-
zona second in baptisms and net growth 
in percentage increase. Hawaii is first with 
3.61% to Arizona's 3.55% in baptisms 
and in net growth 2.90% over 2.82%. 
Compared to the Union averages of 2.67% 
in baptisms and 1.49% in net growth, 
these two smaller conferences have ex-
perienced good growth. 

Financially, God has blessed this Un-
ion with a 9.0% increase in tithe for the 
first seven months, with the Arizona con-
ference showing the highest (14%) in-
crease over last year at this point. This 
has raised our conference per capita posi-
tion to number five in the Union. For 
years our position has been seventh. Our 
Sabbath School giving shows an 8% rise, 
second in the Union whose average is 
4.8%. We thank God for the fine stew-
ardship on the part of our people. 

Considering the nearness of the end 
of time, these accomplishments seem so 
insignificant. Why should they be men-
tioned? In the light of most denominations 
suffering net losses in membership and 
many of them also losing in their offer-
ings, it is encouraging that, in these ad-
verse times, spiritually and financially the 
church of God is still moving forward. 

JOHN V. STEVENS, President. 
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Barron-Turner Team Will Start Crusade in Santa Barbara 

Over $4,000 worth of sutures were given to Monument Valley Hospital by Dana Weidler on behalf of 
Torrance Memorial Hospital. From left to right, are Elder W. D. Walton, Elder Dave Olsen, Dana 

Weidler, and Mrs. Don Hiatt. 

Valuable Sutures Donated to Monument Valley Mission 

The Barron-Turner World-wide Crusade 
for Christ team will start a series of evan-
gelistic meetings in Santa Barbara on Sep-
tember 25. The first six nights will be held 
in the San Marcos High School audi- 

Evangelists Barron & Turner 

The Vacation Bible School 
Missionary Value Is Shown 

The first Vacation Bible School con-
ducted at the Burbank Church in more 
than ten years was proof of the missionary 
value of the Vacation Bible School as a 
community project. 

Seventy-six boys and girls were enrolled 
of whom 42 were from non-Adventist 
homes. Under the leadership of Lucille 
Peyton and Sharon Wedin, 26 volunteer 
workers from the congregation led the 
Bible Story Hour and the craft projects. 

Sabbath morning, August 14, a special 
program was held at the church and the 
parents of the non-Adventist children were 
invited to attend, more than 40 responded. 
The enthusiasm of the children and in-
structors made this one of the most inspir-
ing services of the year. 

Plans are being made for a follow-up 
program with the Neighborhood Bible 
Club to begin in October, and personal 
invitations to the parents to attend the 
church services. 

J. C. POWERS, Pastor, 
Burbank Church. 

"Life at Its Best" Lectures 
To Be Presented September 25 

The "Life at Its Best!" Bible lectures 
will begin September 25 in Oak View, 
and continue until October 30. These 
evangelistic meetings will be presented by 
Pastors John Alspaugh, Robert Tomlin, 
and members of their churches. We want 
to urge you to invite your friends or rel-
atives who live in the Oak View, Ojai, or 
North Ventura areas to these meetings or 
send their names and addresses to us. The 
meetings will be held in "The Art Barn," 
655 Santa Ana Boulevard, Oak View, each 
Tuesday, Wednesday, Friday, and Satur-
day night at 7:30. 

Join us for the opening lecture, "Man 
the World Needs Most!" Saturday, Sep-
tember 25, 7:30 p.m. 
JOHN ALSPAUGH, Pastor, Ojai Church. 
ROBERT TOMLIN, Pastor, Ventura Church. 

torium located at 4750 Hollister Avenue. 
Evangelist Dick Barron said that this 

would be an entirely new series of ser-
mons. The opening sermon will be titled 
"Time's Last Minute." Each meeting starts 
at 7:15 p.m. and a motion picture is 
shown along with a thrilling musical pro-
gram. 

Meetings are held every night of the 
week. On October 1 the meetings will be 
transferred to the Santa Barbara Church 
located at 425 Arroyo Road. 

Here is a wonderful opportunity to 
bring your interested friends and relatives 
to hear the full message presented. 

Send names of your interested friends to 
the pastor, Elder Russell Hagen, 425 Ar-
royo Road, Santa Barbara, CA 93105. 

S. A. YAKUSH, Director, 
Public Relations. 

Bereanette Club Invites You 
to a Founder's Day Banquet 

The Bereanette Club, of the Berean 
Seventh-day Adventist Church of Los An-
geles, invites you to a Founder's Day ban-
quet, September 26, 1971, 4 - 6 p.m., 
aboard the luxury liner Princess Louise at 
picturesque San Pedro Harbor, Berth 326. 

The delightful evening includes a deli-
cious vegetarian dinner, a guided tour and 
an interesting program with Mrs. Anita 
Mackey as guest speaker. Reservations are 
required via purchased tickets now on sale 
—deadline September 15. 

For further information call 733-7658 
or 732-4091. Please support this double 
benefit: The Berean Youth Center build-
ing fund and Los Angeles Union School. 

Directions: Take Harbor Freeway south 
to Vincent Thomas Bridge. 

G. HUTCHINSON, PR Secy., 
Berean Church. 

It Is Written Is Reactivated 
for Los Angeles Area Viewers 

The way has opened providentially for 
the It Is Written telecast to start again in 
Los Angeles on Saturday, October 2. Elder 
George Vandeman will be seen every Sat-
urday night at 11:00 over Channel 13, 
KCOP. 

This new telecast is an experience in 
faith which will call for liberal offerings 
from our believers to support the telecast. 
Many have requested that It Is Written be 
continued. Now that we have obtained 
time, let us send in sustaining gifts to the 
telecast or through your local church. 
Mark your envelope "It Is Written." 

A number of new programs are being 
added and new books will be offered for 
the non-Adventist public. Start inviting 
your friends and neighbors to watch on 
October 2. 

S. A. YAKUSH, Secretary, 
Radio-TV. 

Attention, Madison College Alumni, 
teacher's, and friends: Annual summer pot-
luck will be held September 25, 1971, 
at 5 p.m. in the Crystal Springs picnic 
area of Griffith Park, Los Angeles. Take 
the Griffith Park off-ramp from the Golden 
State Freeway (Interstate 5) and turn 
right to the picnic area. 

HAROLD H. JONES, President, 
Southern California Chapter. 

Mrs. Don Hiatt, a member of the Re-
dondo Beach Church, looking for ways to 
further God's cause, noticed her neigh-
bors, the Weidlers, were moving. She men-
tioned to them that any clothing or any 
usable items that they might discard could 
be used by our Dorcas Society. The neigh-
bor, Dana Weidler, supervisor of supply, 
processing, and delivery for the Torrance 

Extension Courses Named 
Loma Linda University Extension is 

pleased to give further information con-
cerning Extension college courses available 
this fall quarter at Glendale Academy. 
Any person who has a secondary school 
diploma, or who is at least 18 years of age, 
or who is a high school or academy senior 
with grades of B or better, may enroll. 
Academy seniors who wish to enroll in 
Extension courses should consult with 
their guidance counselor. 

The following courses may be taken for 
credit or certificate of completion (non-
credit): American History and Institutions, 
Anatomy and Physiology, Clothing Con-
struction, College English I, General Psy-
chology I, Gift of Prophecy, Introduction 
to Data Processing, and Medical Terminol-
ogy. 

These evening courses begin during the 
first week in October. The fall quarter ends 
December 16. Bulletins giving more de-
tailed information may be obtained from 
the addresses listed below. 

According to the fall, 1971, announce-
ment of the University of California ex-
tension system, credit earned through col-
lege courses offered in extension is now 
being accepted by the University of Cali-
fornia on the same basis as credit trans-
ferred from another institution and is ap-
plicable on degree requirements. It is an-
ticipated that other institutions of higher 
learning will find it possible to follow a 
similar policy. It is always well, however, 
to check for acceptability of credits with 
the institution to which credits are to be 
transferred, regardless of whether the 
courses are taken in an extension program 
or on a regular college campus. 

For more information about these and 
other Extension courses, write or call: 

Loma Linda University Extension, Riv-
erside, California 92505, (714) 689-
4321, ext. 407; 
Southern California Conference of Sev-
enth-day Adventists, Department of Ed-
ucation, (213) 243-6231; 
Glendale Academy, (213) 244-8671; 
San Fernando Valley Academy, (213) 
349-1373; or 
San Gabriel Academy (213) 283-3221. 

Memorial Hospital, told Mrs. Hiatt he 
had, in his department, surgical sutures 
valued at more than $4,000 which would 
be donated to our medical missionary work. 
Mrs. Hiatt remembered Monument Valley 
Mission Hospital and the article she had 
recently read of the need there. 

Mrs. Hiatt called Elder W. D. Walton, 
secretary of the Pacific Union Conference, 
and made arrangements for these valuable 
sutures to be taken to Monument Valley. 

Elders W. D. Walter and Dave Olson 
of the Pacific Union Conference and Mrs. 
Hiatt went to Torrance Memorial Hos-
pital to express their gratitude on behalf 
of Monument Valley Hospital for the 
donation of the sutures valued at $4,-
058.91. They were given a tour of the 
new hospital by Marge Broadlick, secre-
tary to the director of community re-
sources. 

LLU EXTENSION COURSE TEACHES 
CREATIVE EXPRESSION IN YOUTH 

Attention, Elementary School Teachers 
in church or public schools in the Los 
Angeles area: "Creative Expression in 
Children," a course geared to our changing, 
times, is being offered at Glendale Acad-
emy during the fall quarter by Loma Linda 
University Extension. In this course, taught 
by teachers and for teachers, you'll learn 
creative ways to spark your classroom 
presentations and to meet the challenge 
of individual differences in the elementary 
setting. 

Coordinating the workshop-type course 
will be Judy Fox, M.A., and Martha Pax-
ton, M.A. Mrs. Fox has guest lectured for 
both the University of California and 
Loma Linda University; Mrs. Paxton is 
the author of a text concerning children's 
level of preparedness and developmental 
inadequacies. 

These two highly qualified teachers 
have had outstanding success with the 
same course in the Inland Empire. Guest 
lecturers and workshop experiences that 
are scheduled will help you learn to tap 
the creative potential of each child in your 
classroom. 

"Creative Expression in Children" offers 
three quarter units graduate education 
credit. First meeting will be 5-8 p.m., Sun-
day, September 26, at Glendale Academy. 
Extension tuition. 

DR. VERNON KOENIG, Director, 
LLU Extension School. 

Anyone knowing the whereabouts of 
Mrs. Helen Bassett or James C. Franklin, 
please notify Mrs. Harold Kroetz, Clerk, 
Canoga Park Seventh-day Adventist 
Church, 20550 Roscoe Blvd., Canoga 
Park, CA 91306. 
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Gift of Prophecy Studies Due 
Loma Linda University Extension is 

pleased to give details concerning a class 
in the Gift of Prophecy to be taught this 
fall at Glendale Academy by Elder John J. 
Robertson. 

The course, which is an investigation of 
the prophetic office evident in the life of 
Ellen G. White, will begin with study 
into contemporary views on inspiration 
and Scriptural evidence aniticipating a 
prophet in modern times. With this back-
ground, students will take up directed 
research in the books of Mrs. White. For 
this research, students should have access 
to the three-volume index, plus a sub-
stantial number of Spirit of Prophecy vol-
umes. 
Personal Benefits from the Course. 
Through knowledge of the Spirit of Proph-
ecy, our own personal faith in God and 
understanding of His relationship with 
mankind can be greatly enhanced. Many 
of the problems and complexities of life 
can be sharply reduced by this under-
standing. 

Besides these individual benefits, a bet-
ter understanding of the Spirit of Proph-
ecy can increase effectiveness in helping 
family members and children understand, 
appreciate, and accept it as the source of 
guidance in their lives. The Spirit of 
Prophecy, if well understood, can help in 
understanding the meaning of the times 
in which we are living. 

Teacher of the Course. Elder John. J. 
Robertson, pastor of the Vallejo Drive 
Church and teacher at Loma Linda Uni-
versity, is well-qualified in terms of infor-
mation and as one who accepts the Spirit 
of Prophecy. In addition, he has done 
considerable study of modern philosophies 
that are sweeping the religious world and 
is particularly well qualified to lead con-
siderations of the Spirit of Prophecy in 
relation to these philosophies. 

Who Should Take the Course. The 
course in Gift of Prophecy will be valuable 
to elders, deacons, deaconesses-in fact, 
anyone who wishes to understand this sub-
ject better and who feels a sense of respon-
sibility to be able to communicate more 
effectively concerning these inspired writ-
ings within his own family, with fellow 
church members, and with those not of 
our religious persuasion. 

Further Information. Gift of Prophecy 
will begin Thursday, October 7, at 7 p.m. 
at Glendale Academy. The course will 
meet on Thursday evenings until De-
cember 16. Three quarter units of credit 
in religion are available at regular Ex-
tension tuition; or the course may be taken 
for a certificate of completion. For further 
details concerning this and other Exten-
sion courses, write or phone: 

Loma Linda University Extension 
Riverside, California 92505 
Phone: (714) 689-432, ext. 407 

VERNON KOENIG, Dean, 
LLU Extension. 

Anyone knowing the addresses of the 
following, kindly notify Rose F. Pratt, 
Clerk, White Memorial Church, 420 N. 
Bailey Street, Los Angeles, CA 90033: 
Mrs. Lois L. Bloom, Mr. Jerry Carroll, 
Mrs. Joetta Houck Gentry, Miss Marina 
Kerr, Mr. and Mrs. William R. Lux, Mr. 
Bobby Lux, Mr. Kendrick Rede, Mr. Na-
than C. Rede, Mrs. Joy Merth Stennes 
and Mr. Perry Yourg 

ADVINilii 
Christian Service Guide Out 

A Study Guide for the book Christian 
Service is now available. Christian Serv-
ice is that compilation of outstanding state-
ments from the Spirit of Prophecy on mis-
sionary work in the church. It covers 27 
chapters on various topics, such as God's 
Call to Service, World Condtions Facing 
the Christian Worker, Methods, Ministry 
of the Printed Page, and others. It has 
proven its value, for both ministry and 
laymen, through the years. 

Now, in the Laymen's Year, the Gen-
eral Conference lay activities department, 
in cooperation with the White Estate, has 
produced a Study Guide for Christian 
Service, regularly priced at $2.25, of-
fered at the special price of $1.75. The 
Study Guide is 500. Order through your 
local Adventist Book Center. 

APPLICATIONS are now being taken for instru-
mental and choral auditions to be held Oc-
tober 1 and 2, 7-10 p.m., and October 3, 10 
a.m.-4 p.m. for One Way Singers, a mixed 
choral group dedicated to spreading to the 
world the message of Jesus Christ. One Way 
Singers work on a one-to-one basis as well 
as group relationship in telling of their con-
victions and beliefs. Applicants must be at 
least 15 years of age and no more than 30. 
Deadline for applications to be received is 
midnight September 28. For application and 
further information write: One Way Singers, 
2034 Rangeview Drive, Glendale, CA 91201, 
or call: Jack Davis at 843-4208. 

INEXPENSIVE RIDE AVAILABLE from Southern 
California to college-at Andrews, Southern 
Missionary, or Oakwood. If you need trans-
portation to school, write the RECORDER Of-
fice, P.O. Box 146, Glendale, CA 91209. 

ORIENTAL FELLOWSHIP CAMPOUT at Pinecrest 
Lodge, October 15-17. This outing is for all 
who have worked in the Orient or have been 
students at FEA. Write immediately for fur-
ther details to, Rosella Gott, P.O. Box 588, 
Angwin, CA 94508. 

STAN MIDGLEY presents Yellowstone, Tetons 
and Glacier Park. The Angelus Nature Club 
is happy to again bring you Stan Midgley in 
one of his inimitable chucklelogues on Sep-
tember 25 at 8:00 p.m. at the Glendale High 
Auditorium, 1440 E. Broadway. Admission: 
adults $1.50, students $1.00, Pathfinders in 
uniform 25¢, members free. 

vltIt-um URGIIIIIIY HMO 
WANTED: Adventist podiatrist versed in foot 
orthopedics and surgery to share 1,600-sq.-ft., 
air-conditioned office. Write: Dr. H. Doll, 
136 Bandy Ave., West Covina, CA 91790. 

HENRY DOLL, D.P.M. 

WORK WANTED: Couple has been working at 
mountain resort out of smog. Interested in 
finding another such place. Man, 54, does 
maintenance work; woman, 50, does general 
cleaning, baby sitting, or could help with 
senior citizens. What do you have to offer? 
V. Hugg, P.O. Box 8, Blue Jay, CA 92317. 

Al YOUR WM 
HONG KONG SDA TAILOR will custom make 
finest British material suits, $43.50 up; dou-
ble knit pantsuits or 3-pc. set, $22.80-$31.50, 
dress shirts, $4.50. Write for samples: Sim-
mys, P.O. Box 6915, Kowloon, Hong Kong. 
If samples required by air, please send $1 
for postage. 

CARPETS: Southern Missionary College an-
nounces carpets at great savings! We are sell-
ing first quality commercial and residential 
carpet (closeouts and running lines) from 
major mills. Regardless of distance, we CAN 
save you money. Tell us type of carpet, color 
and prince range, and we will send you 
prices and samples. Write or call Collegedale 
Interiors, Box 476, Collegedale, Tenn. 37315. 
(615) 396-2188, 396-2171. 

REGIONAL HEALTH FOODS iS a new Bay area 
business, promoting nutritional products. If 
you'd like to be informed of the monthly 
Worthington and Loma Linda specials, write 
to 9960 MacArthur Blvd., Oakland 94605 or 
call 638-0515. 

"Boom with colored pictures we need most 
cost us too much, and it takes hours to find 
them in loose magazines so they go to waste," 
said a librarian. Problem solved by Index 
and classified binding, 25 units in each book-
like case for each continent or general his-
tory, geography, nature etc. bound for $5. 
Geographies you lack, free to church schools. 
Junior Guide each year has more stories than 
4 or 5 books. Two volumes bound for $5. 
Worn Bibles and E. G. White books bound 
free and sent to missions. H. Skadsheim, 
Covelo, CA 95428. 

•-c -  so Ai RIR -c%D- 

ANDERSON-Danicl Gustaf Anderson was born 
Oct. 29, 1893, and died in Soquel, CA. Sur-
vivors: a son, Dr. Gordon Anderson; 2 sis-
ters, Mrs. Esther Bolander, Mrs. Anna Nel-
son; 4 brothers, David, Albert, James, and 
Elmer Anderson. 

ANDERSON-Mable Anderson was born Feb. 
20, 1907 at Corsicana, TX, and died Aug. 
29, 1971, at Lodi, CA. She is survived by a 
sister, Mrs. Dan Mertz. 

ARNETT-Stella A. Arnett was born Sept. 30, 
1890 in Marquette, Kansas and died August 
21, 1971 in San Jose, CA. She was a member 
of the San Jose Central Church. 

BBocrarr-Mary Ivy Brockett was born Sept. 
5, 1876, in Enfield, IL, and died in Loma 
Linda, CA Aug. 31, 1971. Survivors: a daugh-
ter, Virginia A. Kisler; 2 sons, Leonard 
Brockett and Elder Miller Brockett; 1 sis-
ter, Joanna Miller, and 3 grandchildren. 

BROWN-Julia I. Jordan Brown was born 
Oct. 6, 1881, in Kansas and died Sept. 1, 
1971, in San Bernardino, CA. Survivors: a 
daughter, Mrs. Marie Bower; 2 sons, Emil 
and Robert L. Stockton; and 2 sisters, Mrs. 
Stella Burnaby and Mrs. Nora Stewart. 

COOKE-Leroy Milner Cooke was born Dec. 
21, 1926 at San Antonio, TX and died July 
2, 1971 at Klamath Falls, OR. One son, 
Larry, survives him. 

--- 
Drum-Alice Marguerite Dillon was born 
Jan. 20, 1892 at Woodvill, CA, and died Au-
gust 19, 1971 at Redding, CA. 

GRIFFIN-Blanche Griffin was born March, 
1886, in the state of Idaho. She fell asleep in 
Jesus, August 2, 1971. Survivors include two 
sisters, Alma Ashton and Ella Flynn; daugh-
ter-in-law, Della Griffin; a grandson and 2 
great-grandsons. 

GUSTO-Larry Gusto was born March 3, 1916, 
and died Aug. 29, 1971, at Banning, CA. Sur-
vivors: Mrs. Virginia Gusto, wife; and Dawn 
Gusto, step-daughter. 

--- 
HALE-Mrs. Minnie Hale was born in Eng-
land on March 12, 1873, and died in Dinuba, 
CA, on July 18, 1971. Survivors are her hus-
band, Hugh; 2 daughters,. Mrs. Effie Pam-
paian and Mrs. Millie Vance; a sister, Mrs. 
Gertrude McDonald; a granddaughter, a 
grandson, and 2 great-grandchildren. 

HANSEN-Mrs. Velzora Hansen was born De-
cember 14, 1897 in Spencer Brook, Minnesota, 
and died August 26, 1971 in Paradise, CA. 
She is survived by her husband, Edwin; two 
sons, Leland and Wayne; three daughters, 
Mrs. Ardyce Rich, Mrs. Wilma Rosenfeld, 
and Mrs. Jean Bell; one sister, Mrs. Zula 
Ahl; 16 grandchildren and 6 great-grand-
children. 

HAZELTON-Lylon Nettie Hart Hazelton was 
born September 18, 1887, in Brandenberg, 
Montana and died August 14, 1971 in Port 
Hueneme, CA. Survivors: a daughter, Mrs. 
Ruby Adams; a son, Lloyd R. Hazelton; 6 
grandchildren; and 4 great-grandchildren. 

HOUGHTON-WARREN-Frances Helen Hough-
ton-Warren was born July 24, 1937 at Caddo, 
Texas, and with her 24-day-old son died in 
an automobile accident near Hawthorne, Ne-
vada, on August 12, 1971. She is survived by 
her husband, Roy Warren, and their chil-
dren, Barry, Lisa, Jay and Patrick; her par-
ents, Mr. and Mrs. Oscar Houghton; her 
brothers, Joseph, William, Elder Don, Lieu-
tenant Commander James; and her sisters, 
Jean Siu, Rose Emm, Lois Sharpe and many 
relatives and friends. 

HUBBS-Flora Metta. Hubbs died in Corona, 
CA, Aug. 28, 1971, at the age of 83. Sur-
vivors: her husband, R. L. Hubbs; a brother, 
Ben Johnson; a sister, Lauretta Montanye; 
and foster son, Bennie Johnson. 

JENSEN-Elder Frederic B. Jensen was born 
in Salt Lake City, UT, Oct. 17, 1893, and 
died May 6, 1971, in Santa Ana, CA. Sur-
vivors: his wife, Bernice; a daughter, Elaine 
Hickman; a son, Dick Jensen; a brother, 
Elder William C. Jensen; a sister, Hilda 
Roberts; and 5 grandchildren. 

In his life of service, Elder Jensen was 
pastor at Laurelwood Academy, dean of men 
at Walla Walla College and head of the Bible 
departments at Pacific Union College and 
Southern Missionary College. Until his re-
tirement in 1958, he was pastor of the Santa 
Ana Church. 

LE Duc-Elder Benjamin Philip Le Duc was 
born in Mankato, MN on Feb. 19, 1889 and 
died Sept. 1, 1971, at Auburn, CA. Survivors: 
his wife, Erma; a son, Dr. Ben A. Le Duc; 
2 daughters, Mrs. Beverlee Johnson and 
Mrs. Lois Davis; and 9 grandchildren. 

He was sent to Japan as a missionary in 
1923. Served in conference work in the Pa-
cific Union and was employed by Loma 
Linda Foods from 1945 to 1961. 

--- 
Moms-Clarence Coate Morris was born 
March 29, 1891, in Indiana and passed away 
Sept. 1, 1971, in Thousand Oaks, CA. Sur-
vivors: wife, Florence; daughter, Mrs. Ruth 
Chilson; son, Dr. Robert Morris; brother, 
George Morris; 5 grandchildren; 3 great-
grandchildren. 

---- 
ORINGDERFF-Olin W. Oringderff was born on 
December 22, 1904 in Oklahoma and died 
August 22, 1971 in Mountain View, CA. Sur-
vivors include his wife, Louise; a daughter, 
Mrs. Betty Burwick; a sister, Mrs. Jessie 
Becker; and 3 grandchildren. 

REVENTOROYAL-Pearl Reventoroyal was born 
Jan. 2, 1900 in Collinsville, IL and died 
May 18, 1971 in Salinas, CA. She is survived 
by many friends and relatives. 

RICHARDSON-William Richardson was born 
in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania on April 30, 1897 
and died August 25, 1971 in Fresno, CA. He 
is survived by his wife, Esther; 2 sons, Wil-
liam E., III, of Pennsylvania and Robert R.; 
a sister, Mrs. Enola Wolfe; 7 grandchildren 
and 2 great-grandchildren. 

ROBBINS-Arthur Colby Robbins, M.D., was 
born June 2, 1924 in Artesia, CA and died 
August 8, 1971 in Redlands, CA. Survivors: 
his wife, Julia; 3 daughters, Beverly Ann, 
Shirley Suzanne, and Alice Roxanne; a 
brother, Frederick W. Robbins; and his 
mother, Edith W. Robbins. 

SHEARN-William Stanley Shearn was born 
on February 10, 1894 in Ohio, and died Au-
gust 29, 1971 in Oakhurst, CA. Survivors are 
his wife, Luella; 2 sons, Raymond and Har-
old; and a daughter, Ruth Osborn. 

Shetler was born Feb. 25, 
and died Aug. 15, 1971 in 
Survivors are: 2 daughters, 
H. Hayes and Mrs. Marie 
Lewis W. Shetler; 8 grand-

eat-grandchildren. 

WEBB-Chester Lee Webb was born in Ten-
nessee on July 30, 1900, and died in Chow-
chilla, CA, on August 1, 1971. He is survived 
by his wife, Mabel; 3 sons, Jack, Lynn, and 
Fred, a missionary in Liberia, West Africa; 
and a daughter, Mrs. Verda Lyon. 

SHETLER-Alice 
1804, in Iowa 
Compton, CA. 
Mrs. Caroline 
Altig; son, Dr. 
children; 16 gr 
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PAOFIC UNION 

DIR 
PACIFIC UNION CONFERENCE - W. J. 

Blacker, president; R. L. Cone, treasurer; 
W. D. Walton, secretary; Major White, asso-
date secretary; (Box 146) 1545 North Ver-
dugo Road, Glendale, California 91209. 
Phone 213 241-5173 Telex #67-7018. 

ARIZONA CONFERENCE - John V. Stevens, 
president; Orville 0. Butler, secretary-treas-
urer; (Box 10097) 2601 East Thomas Road, 
Phoenix, Arizona 85016. Phone (602) 956-
9100. 

CENTRAL CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE E. 
W. Amundson, president; R. L. Stretter, sec-
retary-treasurer; (Box 580) 1691 The Ala-
meda, San Jose, California 95106. Phone 
(408) 297-1584. 

IIAWAIIAN MISSION-A. G. Streifling, presi-
dent; Mun On Chang, secretary-treasurer; 
Box 4037, Zip Code 96813) 2258 Nuuanu 
Avenue, Honolulu, Hawaii 96817. Phone 
536-4436. 

NEVADA-UTAH CONFERENCE-D. E. Dirk-
sen, president; Gerald Lashicr, secretary-treas-
urer; (Box 1470) 1095 East Taylor Street, 
Reno, Nevada 89505. Phone (702) 322-6929. 

NORTHERN CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE - 
James E. Chase, president; Elmer A. Schmidt, 
secretary-treasurer; (Box 149) 1811 Eleventh 
Avenue, Oakland, California 94604. Phone 
(415) 534-1710. 

SOUTHEASTERN CALIFORNIA CONFER-
ENCE-Melvin L. Lukens, president; J. B. 
Bogle, treasurer; Warren C. Heintz, secretary; 
(Box 7584) 9707 Magnolia Avenue, River-
side, California 92503, Phone (714) 689-
1350. 

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE - 
H. C. Retzer, president; Harold L. Calkins, 
secretary; Leonard Webb, treasurer; (Box 
969) 1535 East Chevy Chase Drive, Glen-
dale, California 91209. Phone (213) 243-
6231. 

Wills, trust agreements, and annuities should 
be made in favor of the legal association rather 
than the conference. Write your conference 
secretary-treasurer for the exact name. 

Stick 
to ether 
We have ways for you to unite your 
family and transcend the people problems. 
Seven journals to draw you closer to 
God and to each other. 
Editors offer you Christian philosophy 
for the better life. Subscribe now while 
campaign prices are in effect. Check 
the squares to indicate which 
journals you wish to receive. Then give 
this order to your church lay activities 
secretary or put it into your church 
offering plate. Prices listed are for each 
one-year subscription. 

Campaign Offer 
September 11 to October 9 

August, 1971, prices still in effect 
due to President's price freeze. 

O Review and Herald 
O Insight 
ID Guide 
p Life and Health 
O Adventist Layman 

(formerly Go) 
❑ Worker, Journal of 

S.S. Action 
El New Family Group 

(one each of above) 
❑ Liberty 

Combination Price effective 
when you order at the same 
time and to the same address 
three or more different magazines 
except Liberty, or when you 
order three or more copies of 
the same magazine. 

$9.50 $7.95 
8.95 6.95 
8.75 7.75 
6.00 3.00 
3.25 2.95 

1.90 1.90 

28.20 27.00 
2.00 1.50 

Reg. 
Price 

Campaign 
& Prep. Plan 

Comb. 
Price 

$7.95 
6.95 
6.95 
3.00 
2.85 

1.90 

1.25 

Add postage for orders to coun-
tries other than U.S. and 
Canada: Review-$1.15; In-
sight-$1.15; Guide-$1.15; 
Worker-$.30; The Adventist 
Layman-$.30; New Family 
Group-$4.00. 

PRICE SLIGHTLY HIGHER IN CANADA. ADD SALES TAX WHERE NECESSARY. 

Enclosed is $ 	. Please enter order for the 
above checked periodicals: 

Name 	  

Address 	  

City 	  State 	 Zip 	 

	

(Periodical Dept., REVIEW & HERALD Pub. Assn 	) 

(Daylight Saving Time - California, Nevada, Utah.) 

Friday, September 24 

Angwin 
	

7:04 Riverside 
	

6:44 
Chico 
	

7:02 	San Diego 
	

6:43 
Eureka 
	

7:11 	San Jose 
	

7:02 
Fresno 
	

6:54 Phoenix 
	

6:23 
Lodi 
	

7:00 Reno 
	

6:54 
Loma Linda 
	

6:44 	Salt Lake City 
	

7:22 
Los Angeles 
	

6:48 	Hilo 
	

6:15 
Oakland 
	

7:04 Honolulu 
	

6:26 

Friday, October 1 

Angwin 
	

6:63 Riverside 
	

6:35 
Chico 
	

6:50 
	

San Diego 
	

6:34 
Eureka 
	

7:00 
	

San Jose 
	

6:52 
Fresno 
	

6:43 Phoenix 
	

6:13 
Lodi 
	

6:49 Reno 
	

6:43 
Loma Linda 
	

6:34 
	

Salt Lake City 
	

7:10 
Los Angeles 
	

6:38 
	

Hilo 
	

6:09 
Oakland 
	

6:53 Honolulu 
	

6:20 

CHANGE OF 
ADDRESS 

ATTACH ENTIRE ADDRESS 

FROM YOUR PAPER HERE 

Mail to; Pacific Union Recorder, Box 

36, Angwin, California 94508. 

Name 

New Address 

City 

State 	 Zip Code 

'Have You Opened 
the Prison Gates?' 

Lee is a prisoner in a California prison. 
One day his cellmate was transferred. 

"He left some things behind and among, 
them were some Voice of Prophecy pa-
pers," writes Lee. "I gathered them to-
gether and began to study. 

"The first two answer sheets were miss-
ing, but, still, I was vastly rewarded by 
the studies. It is my regret that Freddie 
[his cellmate] loses his blessing, while I 
gain what was his. However, I will pray 
he tries again further down life's road. . . . 

"I have a Bible, and consider my day 
lost if I don't have reading time. 

"I hope you will place me on the spe-
cial prayer list. And be assured my pray-
ers will be for your progress in God's work." 

What about you? Have you opened the 
prison gates by introducing someone to 
Jesus, perhaps with a Voice of Prophecy 
Bible course enrollment card? The cards 
are available at your church, from your 
conference radio secretary, or directly 
from the Voice of Prophecy, Box 55, Los 
Angeles 95503. 

HERBERT FORD, Director, 
Public Relations. 
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